

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commission
Wednesday, September 22, 2021, 4:00 pm
16C Perry Way, Newburyport
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Owen Smith, Sandy Friede
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Assistant Chief Operator, Jim Moore

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Chris Hood

Water Distribution Superintendent, Jonathan Carey

City Engineer, Jon-Eric White

  Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

1. Appointments/Customer Issues
· Laura Wolfe, 31 Water Street, the Poynt Restaurant.  Ms. Wolfe appeared before the Board via Zoom to appeal the abatement denial decision.  She stated the pipes froze in the restaurant in January.  Ms. Knight said that our records dispute that date as we had an emergency call into the Water Treatment Plant on December 19th for frozen pipes.  Ms. Wolfe stated that was another incident where the pipes did freeze but someone was at the restaurant at the time to shut the water off.  The event that took place in January happened when no one was in the building and the water ran for hours before they were able to shut it off.  Commissioner Smith asked if the water loss was part of the insurance settlement and Ms. Wolfe said it was not.  
Commissioner Tomasz asked if there was a motion to abate based on consumption for the January period.  Commissioner Jones made the motion.  Commissioner Smith seconded.  All those in favor?

Vote:  John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Owen Smith yes, Sandy Friede yes
2. Old Business
Andy Port, Planning Director for the City of Newburyport appeared before the Board to discuss the Water Supply Protection Plan.  He feels the City should engage legal guidance with regard to updating the City’s zoning regulations and zoning over the City line to make sure it’s protected and would like for Peter Durning from Mackie, Shea, Durning PC to have that included in his scope of services.  Mr. Durning appeared at the August Commission meeting to discuss what his firm could provide the City regarding enforcement.  The Board feels the focus on the relationship with West Newbury needs to be enforcement and who has the authority to enforce.  Commissioner Smith felt the focus should be on the City’s side and voluntary implementation.  Commissioner Jones asked if the State has the authority to mandate West Newbury and Mr. Port said the City could look to go higher in the form of special legislation if West Newbury does not cooperate.

Mr. Durning stated he did another draft tightening up the previous proposal.  He addressed the three concerns the City had:  assessing the applicable legal significance of special legislation granting rights over water supply areas outside the City and legislation and/or regulations to carry out enforcement; clarify the powers and duties the Commissioners have with respect to enforcement and obligations within the watershed, but outside the limits of the City; and develop a strategy to carry out enforcement.  Mr. Durning estimated the total cost would be approximately $10,000 and would not require a retainer for the services.  The City would be billed monthly.  

Commissioner Jones made a motion to authorize up to $10,000 for Mr. Durning’s services.  Commissioner Friede seconded.  All those in favor?

Vote:  John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Owen Smith yes, Sandy Friede yes

Mr. White, Tom Cusick and Tighe & Bond met with reps of West Newbury, including Town Manager Angus Jennings.  West Newbury is willing to work together on protecting the watershed but West Newbury does not have the people in place to do it.  Newburyport sent a draft bylaw to West Newbury for consideration and they noted that they have someone drafting theirs as well.  
Mr. White stressed the need to reorganize ourselves and to bring someone on to manage the entire Water Division because we do not have the staff nor the expertise to handle both watershed protection and impacts from climate change with the workloads and staff we currently have.  He noted that between the Tighe & Bond Report and all of the work that Mr. Cusick has planned for the WTP, we’re talking about more than $50M in work to be done so an Owner’s Project Manager may be the way to go.  Commission Jones and Smith voiced their concern with hiring a consultant for this effort because of the potential for additional expenses solely for the benefit of the consultant.  Mr. White added that they’ve been talking about the need for a watershed protection staff person because of all the work required in the Report.  He said that a contract proposal is coming from a firm proposing to be hired for watershed protection services.  

He noted that the Tighe & Bond Report is loaded with proposed changes to make and that they will discuss their Report at the next Commission Meeting.  Commissioner Friede suggested that everyone should wait for the Tighe & Bond presentation and then discuss what to do next.  Mr. White and Mr. Cusick urged the Commission to read the Report carefully prior to the next meeting because of the amount of information in it and the importance of their recommendations.  

3. New Business

Mr. Cusick introduced Jonathan Higgins from Higgins Environmental Associates.  Mr. Higgins has been completing some initial assessments of the Upper and Lower Artichoke and Indian Hill reservoirs to support their field trials as part of their National Science Foundation funded A-Pod technology which targets and removes harmful algae/cyanobacteria blooms.  Mr. Higgins explained the A-Pod trap and removal process in detail to the Commissioners.  The Commissioners were also given information with the website to get more information on the product and process.  These trials are at no cost to the City and are funded by the National Science Foundation.  Unfortunately there were no blooms this year in the Upper and Lower Artichoke and Indian Hill Reservoirs.  Essentially the A-Pod would prevent future blooms and take out decades of previous blooms.  Commissioner Smith asked about the size of the A-Pod.  Mr. Higgins said it is fully scalable and is a live trap but does not release toxins.  The Commissioners as well as Mr. Cusick thought this was an interesting concept.
4. Approval of Minutes

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any changes, questions or comments on the Minutes of Wednesday, August 11, 2021.  There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz asked if there was a motion to accept the meeting minutes from August 11, 2021.  Commissioner Smith made the motion, Commissioner Jones seconded.  All those in favor accepting the meeting minutes from August 11, 2021?
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes

5. Business Manager’s Report

Julie Spurr-Knight noted the following on the Business Manager’s Report:

· Meter Software Project:  Completed three months in a live environment.  Last bill run had over 4,000 accounts and only 4 serious errors were identified.  Staff continues to train on the software and are moving forward to next levels of training.  
· Billing Software:  Billing software is in a live test environment.  The staff is currently familiarizing/training on the new platform.  Go live date is September 28th.  
· Reverse Notification System:  System is live.  Business Manager is training on the system and has successfully used the system sending notifications via e-mail.  During the fall flushing the system is being used by GIS coordinates to notify customers of flushing in their area.
· Meter Replacement:  Water Distribution Superintendent and Business Manager working with TI Sales on an analysis of the current water meter system.  We are experiencing equipment failure/dead batteries.  Commissioner Friede asked about billing monthly.  Ms. Knight said that without AMI it is cumbersome to bill monthly.
· Flushing:  Notices went out August 17th via newspaper, website, Facebook and the reverse notification system.
· Rate Study:  In the process of wrapping up FY21 requested scope of work.  Working on FY22 additions to the study to include analysis of current water and sewer department in correlation to CIP needs.
· Solar Credits:  Reallocated credits to reflect change in seasons.
· New Tablets:  Purchased and set up six new tablets for Main Star system which is the work order system.  This system will save travel time, gas and reduce paper.
· Training:  Business Manager September 28 Emergency Procurements Office of Inspector General, Office staff billing and meter software training, Highway Admin reverse notification training.
· Procurement:  
· Valve turning:  Watch’s Water Systems awarded.  Will not happen until spring due to COVID.  
· Sewer & Water sludge removal:  Agresource. 
· Sewer CCTV downtown work:  One vendor bid, National Water Main Cleaning Company.
· Emergency procurement for generator rental was completed and submitted to the State on August 4th.  Estimated cost of generator replacement is approximately $270,000.
· Budget status:  The Water budget is currently 34% expended and the Sewer budget 29% expended.  The one-time retirement system payments and debt service payments are the current budget drivers.
6. DPS Operations Report

Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering report;

Surface Water Supply Protection and Resiliency Project

· The updated Watershed protection Plan is complete.  The Plan has been uploaded to the Engineering webpage.  Hard copies will be distributed next week.  Tighe & Bond will present it at the next meeting.
· Working on closing out the Notice of Intent public hearing with West Newbury Con-Com and a Water Quality Certificate to DEP to permit a stone foundation to the existing Lower Artichoke Reservoir spillway.  The revised designs will trigger a MEPA filing and a coordination meeting was held with the regulators to discuss this permitting process.  This effort requires an amendment to Tighe & Bond’s contract and we seek the Commission’s approval and signatures.  The fee is $40,300.  Commissioner Tomasz said he was only authorized to sign up to $25,000.  Mr. Furnari said he was authorized to sign up to that same amount but could bring it to the Finance Director and Mayor for signatures.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to give Mr. Furnari authorization to sign up to $40,300 for the Tighe & Bond contract.  All those in favor?

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes

· Working on emergency interconnect water line to tie into the Amesbury system.  Ongoing coordination with Mass DOT.  Meetings are being planned with Amesbury for the next week or so to gain their approval and begin drafting legal documents between the two communities.  Mr. White expects there to be about four more months of work.  Mr. Cusick noted that a Draft Memo of Agreement with Amesbury is being drafted by Environmental Partners and should be available to us within the next week.
· Mr. White reiterated the surface water supply is in a critical state and must not be taken for granted.  We need to plan on how to revamp the entire watershed protection and someone needs to oversee it.  

WWTF Sidewall Flood Protection
· Coordinated with Chris Pratt to finalize the design proposal by BSC Group.  Once it is complete, we’ll submit to the Commission for review and approval.  These sidewalls are necessary to protect against storm events, as our WWTF is not protected against the current 100 year storm.  It should come in around $190,000 and there is leftover money ($175,000) from the bike path.
Phillips Drive Neighborhood Roadway and Drainage Improvements
· Due to the cost of the project, the City Council asked the City Engineer for his professional opinion if the water main in Phillips Drive needs to be replaced.  For this effort, Mr. White hired Environmental Partners to assist in evaluating the existing pipe and piping network--a report to follow.  Hydrant flow tests of all the hydrants were performed and the results showed there was enough pressure and flow for firefighting purposes.  Further tests need to be performed to determine pipe sizes, possible extraction of pipe segments to evaluate the condition of the inside of the pipe.  This effort is ongoing.  Commissioner Friede stated based on information presented at the last meeting the water main did need to be replaced.  She asked what had changed from last meeting to this meeting and added that she is quite upset that the Commission is being questioned and takes exception to this process.  Mr. Furnari said City Council questioned the cost of the project.  He stated as did Mr. Carey that when you use a vibrating roller machine over the existing pipe during paving, the cast iron water main will be compromised and can crack from the pressure which in turn could cause a water main break at some point in the future.  Mr. White disagreed and noted that we do not want to set a precedent to replace water mains for every roadway being repaved.  Mr. Furnari also disagreed with the City Engineer’s opinion that the water line does not need to be replaced because there have been several water main breaks in that area.  Commissioner Tomasz asked how many and Mr. Furnari said there have been 8-9 water breaks.  Mr. White stated that he was informed that 2 were water main breaks and the rest were the copper services, but acknowledged that the records are incomplete and people are relying on memory. 
David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;

Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· Replaced #1 pump at Hiltons Wharf lift station (complete).
· Water Street lift station – diesel tank has been straightened out and area has been cleaned.

· Waiting on Weston & Sampson to install new VFD’s at Scotland, Gould and Coke lift stations.

Plum Island Maintenance:

· Cleaned out and replaced odor barrier (complete).
· New stainless steel sheet metal air venting system has been installed.  The VFDs produce heat and the pipe melted.  Venting system located outside.

Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Operations:
· Plant flow monthly average:  2.039 MGD   60.0% of permitted flow.
· Emergency generator mechanical failure on 7/7/21.  Fuel leaked into crankcase sump.  Gemini responded with a 1000 kw rental generator and connected it for emergency power.  We were unable to get pricing for a rebuild because they can’t source parts.  New engine can be delivered in three weeks and costs about $140,000 but the price keeps going up.  However, we would be saving $11,000 a month on the rental.  We will have to do a transfer from retained earnings.  We expect to get money back from insurance.  
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Prep for fall hydrant flushing.  Began on Monday, September 20.
· Shut down a portion of the main on Reservation Terrace and placed two homes on temporary bypass due to erosion concerns and possible water main compromising.

· Paved all trenches.

· Replaced hydrants at 88 Prospect Street, 225 Low Street, 20 Pond Street, Tremont Street, Turkey Hill Road.

· Repaired hydrant on Mulliken Way

· Valve turning IFB awarded and working with bid winner and MVPC to align GIS and information transfer.

Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant report;

Reservoirs/GW sources:   
· Reservoirs are 100% full as of 9/17/21.  Lower Artichoke, Upper Artichoke and Indian Hill all full.
· Received quotes and drawings for possibly implementing a beaver deceiver at Roger’s Street Bridge in the Upper Artichoke.
· Receiving quotes from other vendors to repair the ATS at the Artichoke pump station.
· Continuing getting on the reservoirs and collected samples as pertained to the cyano monitoring plan.
· 117 Indian Hill closing September 30, 2021.
· Continuing effort with AECOM and MVPC PFAS assistance.  Putting together an app.
Operations:
· Water Treatment staff gave Commissioner William Creelman a tour of the Water Treatment grounds and facilities.
· Discussion with Administration and AECOM about future upgrades (GAC/DAF), to the Water Treatment Plant.
7. Warrant Signing:

· Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any questions on the 14 bills for September 22, 2021.   There were none.
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve payment of all 14 bills for September 22, 2021.  Commissioner Jones seconded.  All those in favor?
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes
8. Next Meeting

· October 20, 2021 at 4:00 pm via Zoom
Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush

�Karen, my writing skills today are mediocre.  Feel free to revise as long as the intent remains. Thanks.  (
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